
Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held at The Village Hall on

Monday 24th April 2017 at 7.00 pm.

Present:  Bill Rampling, Chairman, 8 members of the Parish Council and 7 members of the public.  The Deputy Leader of the District Council Robin Millar and County Councillor for the Division of Newmarket and Red Lodge (including the villages of Herringswell, Kentford, Moulton and Dalham), the Clerk of the Council and Inspector Mark Shipton from the Mildenhall and district Constabulary were also present. 
Apologies  – District  Cllr Roger Dicker
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting held on11th April 2016, previously circulated (and published on www.moulton.onesuffolk.net) were confirmed and signed by the Chairman.

MATTERS ARISING
All issues were covered in the report for the year ended 31/3/2017 – a copy was published on the Parish Council section of the village website.
POLICE MATTERS
The Chairman welcomed Inspector Mark Shipton and invited questions from the floor.  An incident of past possible vandalism was raised with Inspector Shipton.  This had occurred some years earlier when part of a newly planted hedge was damaged on the corner of Lark Hill.  It was planned to replant and should further damage occur the landowner could report this at the time.  The Chairman advised that the Council would monitor the situation and suggested that the damage could have been carried out by a muntjak deer.
Inspector Shipton was asked if cyclists were subject to speed limits on the public highway, as groups had been seen travelling at speed down Gazeley Hill.  It was suggested that if details of the cycling club could be noted, this could be passed to the constabulary to follow up.

CCTV cameras located at business premises were not necessarily monitored by the police – as the alarms were linked to the security organisations operating the cameras, who would take appropriate action should an alarm be raised.

Inspector Shipton advised that the response time in rural locations was 20 minutes, and he recommended that should the new alarm on the church roof be activated, that any responder should alert the police and not enter the building until the police were present.

It was asked whether the recent road accident on the B1085, when a car had run out of road and had ended up in the field near the School, had been reported to the police.  Inspector Shipton agreed to look into this, and report any other RTA’s which had occurred on this section of highway in the past 5 years.

This data would be helpful in supporting the Parish Council’s case for an extension of the speed limit.

The statistics revealed that there had been just 5 recorded criminal incidents in Moulton in the past 12 months.

The Chairman thanked Inspector Shipton for attending the meeting and invited County Cllr Robin Millar to address the meeting.
COUNTY COUNCIL MATTERS

Cllr Millar advised that during the past year he had followed up various local concerns and was pleased that the B1085 had been satisfactory resurfaced through the village.  The area highways management control had shifted from Bury St Edmunds to Ipswich which had resulted in communication issues, and he was disappointed by the delayed response and follow up to the flooding in the village last June.  Other highways matters were still to be resolved including the long awaited footpath outside the school, repairs to the road surface in St Peters Avenue, and fixing loose kerb stones outside the PO Stores.
His attention had been drawn to the ongoing drainage problems on Chippenham Road.  When the contractor had resurfaced the road, the drain had not been fitted flush or below the surface to enable water to flow away, resulting in ponding on either side of the drain.
Apart from local issues he was pleased to announce that Highways England and Cllr James Finch, the County Council’s Highways Portfolio Holder had now been alerted to the infrastructure issues relating to the need for an A11/A14 interchange and congestion caused at the A142/A11 junction in Newmarket.  These issues will be considered in the Road Investment Strategy Part 2, and hopefully will be included in the major maintenance requirement for 2020/25.

Cllr Millar’s duties also included special responsibilities for stronger families, and he was involved in early intervention projects to help manage families with needs.

He was pleased to announce that plans to build a second school at Red Lodge to accommodate the growth in school numbers were now finalised and building would start this summer and the new school would be opened in September 2018.

The Chairman invited questions from the floor and Cllr Millar’s attention was drawn to the continued outstanding County Council highway and planning control and enforcement issues at Farriers Grange which were all discussed in full at the residents meeting in May 2016. Cllr Millar agreed that it was unfortunate that such little progress had been achieved, although he was finally able to report the transfer of ownership of the verge along Jeddah Way to the District Council and payment of a commuted sum for maintenance had been agreed.  Once the land transfer had taken place he was of the view that the Council would be able to arrange the long awaited access between Farriers Grange and Lambert Grove to permit connectivity and a safe route for pedestrians to access the B1085.
The Council had requested that consideration should be given to a speed restriction on the  B1085 Kentford to Moulton School.  The Area Highways Officer had advised that this was impossible where there was no considerable roadside development or history of accidents.  The Chairman reported that with Kentford Parish Council he was working on a joint scheme to develop a safe pedestrian route, which was now even more pressing due to the significant new development in Kentford and the number of pupils enrolled at Moulton School.  Cllr Millar suggested that the way forward was to present a scheme to him which he could then use to request a full assessment, although funding would need to be sourced from S106, parish funds or locality highways budget.
Cllr Millar was unaware of any progress regarding the traffic calming measures which had been conditional on the consent for the 4 new homes on the ‘village hall site’.  It was understood that this had been passed into the hands of the County Council and there was some reluctance to proceed with urgency as officers were of the view that a scheme was not necessary.

It was reported that the old overgrown fir trees had finally been felled along the concrete road, and that a new hedge had been planted. It was regretted the area had not first been cleared of weeds, rubbish and dead vegetation which was still piled up in heaps on the site.  Cllr Millar agreed to meet Vice Chairman Cllr Julie Bonner in May.

Despite all the issues regarding failures to implement planning requirements, and or essential highway maintenance and infrastructure Cllr Millar assured all those present that Moulton benefited from a high proportion of his time and efforts to resolve parishioners concerns.

LOCAL PLAN CONSULTATION 
Whilst Parish Councils and ratepayers had been told that the Jan-March consultation was the final chance to comment on how the area should grow in the coming years, the strategy for the level and distribution of housing and site allocations, as previously published had been sent to the Secretary of State for examination by the Planning Inspector without any further alterations as a result of the final consultation exercise.

The Chairman advised that in his view it was unsound to commit to the level of housing distribution throughout the District until the result of the Hatchfield Farm High Court appeal was announced.  He had attended and his written submission on behalf of the Rural Parish Alliance had been considered by the Judge as part of the evidence put forward by Lord Derby’s team and he advised that whilst hopeful that the decision would be favourable, this would still need to be referred back to the Secretary of State.
PAROCHIAL ACCOUNTS

Mr Jerry Goodwin presented the accounts on behalf of the Village Hall Management Committee for the year ended 30th June 2016.  Mr Bob Saltmarsh was in attendance to present the account for the Moulton Church and Bridges Charity and the Chairman read out details of the balances and distributions on the Fuel Land Charity account.

ANNUAL REPORT

Copies of the annual report (affixed to pages 149/153 of the minute book) had been published.  The Chairman asked those present if they wished to discuss any particular issues, and he made special reference to and thanked all those volunteers who helped the Parish Council in so many different ways to make Moulton such a special and vibrant community.
COMMUNITY SPEED WATCH 
The team, co-ordinated by Tim James, continued with regular checks.  During 2016 a total of 336 vehicles were recording speeding at 35 mph or over. This was carried out over 27 hours.   The average speed of those over 35 mph was 39 mph.  The highest recorded speed was 57 mph, and 11.85% of all vehicles were recorded at travelling at 35 mph or over. 

Since the latter part 2016 there has been some Police presence in the village leading to many prosecutions.
From time to time Moulton was loaned a vehicle activated sign, and the Parish Council had purchased a Speed Indicator Device with Gazeley parish last April. However, the Council had taken the decision that in order to be effective the sign needed to be relocated to different sites in the village.  It was now felt that a unit was required permanently and the Council would be purchasing the equipment outright.
There being no other business the Chairman thanked all those for attending and closed the meeting at 8.45 pm.
These minutes are draft and will be signed at the 2018 annual parish meeting.
